












































































TOWN OF WELLFLEET 
300 MAIN STREET WELLFLEET MASSACHUSETTS 02667 

Tel (508) 349-0300 Fax (508) 349-0305 
www.wellfleetma.org 

 
To: Board of Selectmen 

From: Harry Sarkis Terkanian, Town Administrator 

Subject: Herring River Restoration; High Toss Road Preferred Alternative 

Date: May 20, 2016 

CC:  

 

 

The following are abstracts of minutes from 2015 and 2016 where the Board has 

discussed design alternatives for High Toss Road. 

From the Board’s minutes of June 9, 2015: 

Herring River Restoration status update of MOU III and recommendation of design 

alternative for High Toss Road.  Terkanian opened the discussion on the current draft 

of Herring River Restoration Project (HRRP) MOU III dealing with alternatives for High 

Toss Road and briefly went over how the project is intended to be implemented. He 

clarified that this project does not commit the Town to any funding other than what the 

taxpayers will vote to appropriate. Pilcher had concerns about future maintenance costs. 

Wilson also expressed her concerns and said that she will distribute a memo with 

suggestions. Donald Palladino of Friends of Herring River presented the High Toss Road 

design alternative as presented in MOU III. He talked about the three public hearings 

held so far. Murphy also had concerns on the future maintenance of the road and said that 

it would put burden on the Town and the taxpayers. Bruinooge wanted to better 

understand the recommended option referred to A+. Laura Runkel said that she would 

like to see a solution for community access. Brant Harold talked about a historical 

research of the area he had done. Terkanian referred to a letter from Jody Birchall 

received via email on the afternoon prior to the meeting. Palladino explained the natural 

restoration process and how that might impact the road. He also explained the urgency 

for a Selectmen’s decision in terms of funding opportunities for the design process. 

Murphy talked about 1973 repair of the road by the DPW when the old dike blew out. 

Wilson gave an example about a similar tidal situation on Lt. Island. Curt Felix wanted to 

know if similar to Lt. Island solution has been explored. Pilcher directed Paladin to 

provide a recommendation for some sort of access aka Option A+. Bruinooge supported 

this idea. Stephen Spear of the Friends of Herring River clarified that access to High Toss 

Road could be seen in two ways: 1) legal access, and 2) physical access that is already 

addressed in three out of the four alternatives. He also explained complications of leaving 

the elevated area of the road and encouraged the Selectmen to make a decision. 

MOTION 215-244:  Murphy moved and Bruinooge seconded to eliminate options B, C 

and D and direct Friends of the Herring River to further explore option A+ of the Herring 

River Restoration Project. Wilson proposed to amend the motion to not use treated 

lumber. No one seconded the amendment, Pilcher opposed it and the original motion 

passed 5-0.  



From the Board’s minutes of February 23, 2016: 

Review of Herring River Restoration Project plans for High Toss Road  Don 

Palladino, Chair of the Herring River Restoration Committee (HRRC)i explained that 

High Toss Road in question is State Creek to Griffin Island. He wanted to make sure the 

public understands the scope of work and the use of the road and gave a brief 

presentation on the subject by going over four concepts/options A. Removal; B. Timber 

Walk; C & D various raised embankments/ bridges. He said that the public has been 

presented about the concept during public meeting on February 11. He showed about a 

minute time lapse video demonstrating the tidal cycle at the Road. He asked the 

Selectmen for direction and answered questions. Pilcher went over the four options and 

explained how the Board made a decision for Option A+ in June 2015. Wilson wanted to 

know at what point Griffin Island became land accessible. Jodi Birchall said that High 

Toss Road is one of the very few places to ride a horse on beautiful trails. She did not 

oppose the HRRC project, but did not support the idea of limiting access of the road and 

said that the current Option A+ is not in compliance with the ADA. She said that the 

HRRC should look into a viable, safe and cost friendly option to provide access to the 

Island. Gail Ferguson agreed with Birchall. Bill Karnduff wanted to know why series of 

culverts cannot be installed to achieve the benefits of full water flow and still leave land 

access to High Toss Rd. Palladino answered that the current elevation of three feet would 

require berms going beyond the current rights-of-way and would require significant 

materials resulting in raising the scope and cost of the project. He also said that series of 

culverts will be more expensive than several bridges. Police Chief answered a question 

raised by Pilcher about emergency access to the area during high tide by saying that the 

situation will be similar to Lt. Island. Wilson read a message received that day from John 

Portnoy to the Board advocating removing all High Toss Road improvements. Dave 

Koontz agreed with the comments by Portnoy and supported the idea of not over- 

maintaining the area. Steve Curley said that the flow could be accommodated by equal 

amounts of openings under the road.  Wilson said that there are other ways to access the 

beach over Bound Brook Island Rd, different trails and over Route 6. Birchall wanted to 

know if this decision should be made by Town vote.  Barbara Austin wanted to know 

how long it would take to see the scenario presented on the time laps video. Palladino 

answered that full restoration could be 6 to 8 years in the future and the decision will be 

made by the combined executive body of Wellfleet, Truro and CCNS. Stephen Spear, 

member of the HRRC said that High Toss Rd comes fairly early in the process and the 

impact will be seen very soon after the dike is opened. Gary Joseph said that this question 

has been reviewed for many years and the ultimate goal is restoration of the salt marsh 

while trying to accommodate the public and said any kind of roadway will obstruct the 

water flow. Terkanian explained that discontinuing a way will require Town Meeting 

approval, but a decision for abandonment of a way means that the Selectmen decide to 

not maintain a way, which requires a specific process, but it is under the purview of the 

Board of Selectmen. The Board was not ready make a decision and deferred action to a 

future meeting. 

i Note: Gary Joseph is Chair of the Herring River Restoration Committee.  Don Palladino is a trustee of the 

Friends of the Herring River. 
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